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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 18 January, 2018 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name




Breamore, Sandleheath and Woodgreen


Vicky Eden

Brockenhurst





Peter Wales

John Korbey – Vice Chairman

Burley






Neal Martin

Copythorne





Susan Brayley








Simon Lucas


Godshill





Bev Cornish








Ann Cakebread


Hordle






Sue Bown








Marion Still


Hyde






Jane Arigho

Hythe






Stephanie Bennett


Lyndhurst





George Bisson


Marchwood





Alison Hoare


Milford






Patricia Banks


Minstead





Richard Taylor & Helen Bennett








Bill Andrews & Dianne Andrews

Netley Marsh





Les Puttock









Mike Welburn


New Milton





Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman – Coordinator








Geoff Blunden


Sway






Katie Walding



New Forest District Council



Bob Jackson & Barry Rickman

Rosemary Rutins & Brian Byrne


New Forest National Park



Steve Avery & Nigel Matthews


Hampshire Association of Local Councils

Eleanor Greene

Hampshire Fire & Rescue



Shaun Laurence

Hampshire Constabulary



Rob Mitchell
UK Cycling Events




Natalie Hicks, Jo Pickering, Kat 

Apologies

Steve Lugg





HALC

Steve Poselthwaite




Fawley
1. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 24 members from 17 local councils together with Bob Jackson, Barry Rickman, Rosemary Rutins and Brian Byrne from NFDC, plus Steve Avery and Nigel Matthews from the NFNPA, together with Shaun Laurence of Hampshire Fire & Rescue and Rob Mitchell from Hampshire Constabulary.




2.        Minutes
Minutes of the meeting held on 19 October 2017 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman.
3. Hampshire Association of Local Councils
The Chairman said Steve Lugg was unable to attend and had tendered his apologies, but Eleanor Greene was here to present on behalf of HALC. Eleanor spoke first of all about her role as Company Secretary of HALC and the importance of preparing a realistic budget when setting a precept, suggesting local council’s budget for what they need rather than relying on and reducing reserves which should be retained for specific purposes, not to balance the books. Eleanor proceeded to update members on GDPR (as attached).
The Chairman thanked Eleanor for her frank appraisal on budgeting and clarifying GDPR.
4. Recreation Management Strategy (RMS)
The Chairman introduced the second speaker this evening, Nigel Matthews of the NFNPA.

Nigel explained that in 2017, the Forestry Commission, Verderers of the New Forest, Natural England, New Forest District Council and Hampshire County Council asked the Authority (NPA) to lead a joint ‘call for views’ public consultation on a review of the New Forest National Park Recreation Management Strategy 2010-2030. These six organisations working together have a remit for managing recreation in the National Park and have representatives on the Recreation Management Strategy (RMS) Steering Group.
All the background information, consultation questions and publicity was prepared with the support of the RMS Steering Group organisations. Nigel said the online Future Forest consultation ran from 19 June to 13 August and attracted responses from over 1,500 individuals and more than 50 organisations. A new and updated suite of focused actions is needed so that across the National Park and beyond, we achieve a net gain for the working and natural landscape and for the recreational experience, by:
· protecting the spectacular, yet fragile wildlife-rich landscape people come to see;

· managing recreation for local people and our visitors.
We also need to use limited resources wisely. All this can only be achieved by taking a wide geographical approach to recreation management, stretching from the central areas that have extensive public access and communing, through to the outer areas of the National Park where public access is more restricted (e.g. to rights of way and specific sites) and on into surrounding areas where many people live. On behalf of the RMS Steering Group and with advice from Hampshire County Council’s Insight & Engagement Unit, officers have analysed the responses and prepared two reports. 

The two reports provide both a useful picture of the views about recreation management of those who participated and a useful first step in the engagement of the public and stakeholders in the development of the update to the 2010 strategy. Both reports are for publication when the organisations on the RMS Steering Group have noted their content and confirmed their commitment to ongoing partnership working. At the NPA meeting earlier today, the content of the Findings Report and ‘Next Steps’ Report was the NPA confirmed its commitment to ongoing partnership working to help draft the new actions for the update to the Recreation Management Strategy 2010-2030.
The Chairman thanked Nigel for updating members on the latest RMS developments. 

5. UK Cycling Events
Representatives from UKCE updated members on planned activities in the New Forest:
· Wiggle Spring 14/15 April 2018 - 4,250 participants expected, based at Somerley.

· Brewin Dolphin 7 July 2018 - 1,000 participants anticipated, based at Gang Warily.

· Wiggle New Forest 16/17 September, 2018 - 3,700 participants Somerley based.

This follows the same pattern of events as in previous years. UKCE is the only event organiser that attracts over 1,000 participants per day to cycle events in the New Forest.
The company does not believe the cap of 1,000 participants is realistic or appropriate. However, UKCE routinely liaise with the SAG in advance of each event and provide detailed event plans. They also provide up to three different routes (spreading participants more thinly across the Forest), with a named contact person / phone number for the day of each event, front numbering of cycles and clear instructions to cyclists (in advance and on the day). Rider times for New Forest events are now only available to people individually so that it is not easy for entrants to compare times with other participants. It is not a race.

Last year, for the first time, UKCE provided rear identification numbers for cyclists at two of their New Forest events: the 1-day Brewin Dolphin event and day one of the Wiggle New Forest 100. On neither occasion was the outcome ‘perfect’ (even when securely fixed the numbers were easily obscured by outer waterproof clothing or rucksacks). However, this was perceived as a welcome development and UKCE confirmed they will provide rear numbers at all their New Forest events in 2018.

Another positive development was that for the September event, UKCE managed to consistently limit the flow of cyclists leaving the start venue to a maximum of 10 cyclists per minute (by releasing them in batches of 20 at 2-minute intervals). This compares with peak flows of 14-16 per minute observed in April. The lower rate of flow reduces the tendency for large bunches of cyclists to form and increases the opportunities for motorists to overtake safely. UKCE representatives then took questions from the floor.

Whilst agreeing the Wiggle Bournemouth event on 26 June 2017 attracted around 1,000 participants, UKCE said it only affected the west of the Forest. Members pointed out it affected some parish councils in the New Forest district, north of Ringwood.
The Chairman thanked Natalie Hicks / Jo Pickering for attending and updating members.
6. Reports of Focus Groups

a) Dibden Bay - Alison Hoare had nothing new to report at this time.
b) Broadband – Steve Avery had nothing to report on Hampshire’s broadband role out.
c) Quadrant Reports – It was agreed to circulate latest Forum minutes once received.
d)   Cycling Events – Neal Martin referred to the UKCE presentation, and also noted:

· The instruction not to use metal stakes for signage was forgotten in April, but was rectified for subsequent events. Overall, liaison has much improved this last year.
· The ‘limit’ of (just over) 1000 participants in the Brewin Dolphin event was self-imposed by UKCE. There are 4 other cycling events, apart from the UKCE events.
· UKCE staff attended a meeting of Sway Parish Council in advance of the Wiggle New Forest 100 event, and made some changes to their event plan in response.

· Local people in the Godshill area found a new feed station for the Wiggle New Forest 100 event, meaning that Hyde Memorial Hall was not needed – and therefore that Blissford Road and Blissford Hill could be avoided altogether.

· At Wootton, Burley Manor Riding Stables now cancels its rides on days when cycle events use roads adjacent to the stables; this is despite offers by UKCE to help resolve safety concerns by supplying additional marshals to lead riders.

e) Neighbourhood Planning – Stephanie Bennett said plans were progressing slowly.

f) New Forest Arson Reduction Plan – In Steve Poselthwaite’s absence - no report. 
7. New Forest District Council
Bob Jackson paid tribute to Sophie Beeton, who recently passed away after a long illness. Sophie represented the Milford ward, and was portfolio holder for the environment until the end 2017. She had been ill for some time and was receiving treatment at Southampton General Hospital, before going to St George’s Hospital in Milford-on-Sea Hospital where she died on 12 January. Leader of the Council Barry Rickman lead tributes.
Reference was made to recent changes to the NFDC Cabinet with the number of portfolio holders increased from six to eight to help address the significant challenges that NFDC face in continuing to tackle austerity, provide more housing and meet the needs of the community. (Cabinet comprises Leader & Corporate Affairs - Cllr Barry Rickman; Planning & Infrastructure - Cllr Edward Heron; Finance, Corporate Services & Improvement - Cllr Jeremy Heron; Housing Services - Cllr Jill Cleary; Leisure & Wellbeing - Cllr James Binns; Community Affairs - Cllr Diane Andrews; Environment & Regulatory Services - Cllr Alison Hoare; Local Economic Development, Property & Innovation - Cllr Michael Harris)
Outstanding individuals who give their time as volunteers were recently recognised by NFDC at a Chairman's annual Volunteers' Awards reception, held to thank individuals and groups who give dedicated service to the people and places of the New Forest. 12 people received awards, including Gerald Hollyoake and Susan Burley (nominated by Cllr Beck) who have raised over £42,000 for local charities from their 13-year involvement with the Byron Road, New Milton Christmas lights that recently won a prestigious national award.
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In regard to fly-tipping, NFDC has recently fined a fly-tipper after investigating illegally dumped waste. The rubbish was left in a hedgerow near Ringwood in November and, unbeknownst to the perpetrator, the incident was caught on CCTV. The council's enforcement team was able to trace the number plate of the vehicle through the DVLA and identify the culprit. The individual was interviewed and admitted the offence. The council issued him with a fixed penalty notice and fine of £80.
As part of the Great British Spring Clean, a national campaign from Keep Britain Tidy, the New Forest Spring Clean over the weekend of 2 to 4 March 2018 is being supported by the Forestry Commission, New Forest National Park Authority, Commoners Defence League, Verderers New Forest, National Trust, Hampshire County Council, Hampshire and Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust. Town and Parish councils are encouraged to take part.

With regard to improving air quality, the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for the Environment recently visited Southampton to learn more about ambitious plans to enhance cleaner air. She met with leaders and cabinet members from Southampton City Council and NFDC to find out more about how the authorities plan to work together to ensure that emissions and air quality are tackled effectively on both sides of Southampton water. Next month will see the official launch of Clean Air Network which will be a forum for people across the area to work together, helping to reduce emissions and air pollution. 
8. New Forest National Park
Steve Avery referred to the NFNPA meeting earlier today and the Chief Executive’s report. The NPA are increasingly looking beyond the National Park boundary to help secure the future of the New Forest. As part of this work, the Green Halo Partnership was formally launched at Ordnance Survey, Southampton on 22 November 2017. 
Partners were invited to sign up to protect and enhance our ‘natural capital’ - the benefits derived from nature such as clean air and water, protection from flooding, food and healthy outdoor activities. Over 100 people attended the event, with organisations from across Dorset, Hampshire & Wiltshire. The Partnership projects centre around 4 themes: the local economy, health and wellbeing, sustainable living and the natural environment.

NPA were encouraged by Environment Secretary Michael Gove’s speech on the future funding for farming, post-Brexit and that farmers will be rewarded for delivering ‘public benefit’, including planting woodland, boosting wildlife, improving water quality and recreating wildflower meadows. Steve said the NPA are also encouraged by the 25-Year Environment Plan (5-page summary attached) and its emphasis on the importance of natural capital. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/25-year-environment-plan
The Government has set out its plans to protect the natural environment and increase biodiversity across the UK. Launched by DEFRA, the Plan provides the Government’s vision for the environment, post-Brexit, and the measures of how this vision will be realised. Currently, planning regulations require the system to provide environmental and biodiversity improvements “where possible.” Under the proposed new guidelines, the Government will “explore strengthening this requirement for planning authorities to ensure environmental net gains across their areas, and will consult on making this mandatory.”
Some commentators say those who have identified the release of green belt land for new developments will be disappointed by the Plan, which says that the government will “remain committed to protecting it” as it plays “an important role in preventing urban sprawl through the planning process”. It says there will be “enhancement of the green belt” to “make this land ‘breathing space’ for our urban populations to enjoy, and our diverse wildlife to flourish, while delivering the homes this country needs. Further regulations include strengthening rules on flood risk, ensuring protection of ancient woodlands and the creation of a cross-government project, led by Natural England, to review and update existing standards for green infrastructure by Summer 2019.
Planning-wise, it has been a busy period for NPA planning service, with pre-application discussions continuing with Fawley Waterside as they progress their plans to redevelop the former power station site on the NPA boundary and proposals for an area within the National Park. This topic was discussed extensively at the Waterside Development Conference in November, ie future development of the Waterside area and its economy.
A number of other significant planning applications have recently been determined including proposals for Lyndhurst Park Hotel which resulted in over 800 comments – the most NPA have ever received on a single application. Following December’s Extraordinary Authority meeting, NPA are preparing for the final consultation phase on its Local Plan which sets out all the planning policies for the National Park, including the significant Fawley Waterside site, the scale and location of new development, measures to increase the availability of affordable housing, and to conserve local distinctiveness of the area.
The NPA continue to respond to and arrange requests for public speaking by local organisations on a range of topics. Support is provided for parish quadrant meetings (recent meeting considered external partners such as the New Forest Marque, Access Forum and Consultative Panel). At its last meeting, the Consultative Panel considered an update from the NPA on the local plan review, the Green Halo partnership, development along the Waterside and updates from the Forestry Commission on the Forest Design Plan, and it also considered updates on the England Coast Path.
9. Safer New Forest Partnership
Rosemary Rutins said the Partnership invited representatives from Parish and Town Councils and other community representatives to attend its September meeting to present any concerns they have regarding community safety in their areas.   This helps to assess performance against the current plan, and in setting priorities for the following year, noting:
Cllr Beck, in his role of Chairman of the Association, attended the September 2017 meeting of the Safer New Forest Strategy & Delivery Group, to present Parish and Town Councils’ concerns with regard to community safety issues in their areas. Matters raised by him on behalf of Parish and Town Councils were:

(a) Concerns regarding Police call-handling (when to call 999 or 101); parking in Minstead Village Centre; use of sites by traveller communities; anti-social behaviour and North Milton Estate play area; reduction in visible policing in New Milton and Lymington; ASB issues in New Milton.
(b) Cllrs Dunning and Allen on behalf of Lymington & Pennington Town Council and spoke about ASB in the Woodside and St Thomas Park areas.
(c) Steve Postlethwaite (Clerk) reported a perceived rise in ASB, as well as alleged setting of fires, in Fawley.
(d) Mrs Hill of the National Farmers’ Union raised possible additional notices in the Forest advising the public how to report animal accidents or animals otherwise in distress; travellers; and phone scams.

Rosemary confirmed the above suggestions were taken into account by the Strategy Group on 8 January 2018, when priorities for the 2018/19 Action Plan were considered. In closing, Rosemary distributed copies of the Safer New Forest Strategic Assessment 2017.
Some member councils referred to the lack of Police presence at their council meetings, something that Rob Mitchell will take up on their behalf. Brian Byrne said rural crime is being addressed, but the main priorities nowadays are a) harm to children and sex abuse b) modern day slavery c) drug harm and d) domestic abuse.
10.
Royal Protocols
Rosemary Rutins explained the District Council would like to encourage local councils to advise them of any actions Towns and Parishes will be taking to mark the death of a senior member of the Royal Family. It is also important that Hampshire Constabulary is made aware of any proposed arrangements the Parishes will be making. NFDC will pass on information from the Parishes to the Police, and will assume a coordinating role in respect of “Operation Bridge”. 

Actions that the Parishes could take include opening books of condolence, flying flags at half mast, or identifying locations where floral tributes may be left.   There are protocols surrounding any such actions and a comprehensive protocol has been circulated to all Parish and Town Councils. NFDC and the Police need to be made aware of proposed events so that any necessary ancillary arrangements may be considered.  NFDC will issue news releases about events taking place throughout the District.   
11.
Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 19 April 2018 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 9.00 pm.           
   Chairman
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